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The Value of Health Libraries and Librarians to the Irish Health
System

Abstract:

A Lawton
HSE Regional Library Information Service, Dr Steevens’ Hospital, Dublin 8

Abstract

Librarians working in the Irish health sector are under threat. This is a relatively young profession in comparison
with international counterparts, with a low staffing base even at its peak. The public sector moratorium has led to
professionally qualified librarians and library assistants not being replaced right across the health system.
Librarians are employed in the HSE, voluntary sector, and university sectors. The value that this profession brings to
healthcare has been documented in systematic reviews and literature in other countries.
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 In Ireland this group is

represented by the Health Science Libraries Group (HSLG), a section of the Library Association of Ireland. The HSLG
commissioned research into the status of the profession as well as Irish health libraries. This resulted in the
publication of the â��SHeLLI Reportâ��

5
 in 2011. Results of the report are outlined here and selected examples of value

of librarians to healthcare are described.

Introduction

In 2010 the HSLG formed a â��Health Research Groupâ�� to investigate producing research into Irish health librarians
and libraries as part of its Strategic Plan 2009-2013

6
. The Group was made up of librarians from the Health Service

Executive, Royal College of Surgeons in Ireland and the Health Research Board while also representing all librarians
working in the Irish health sector. A number of factors influenced the decision to conduct research. Firstly, the last
time any formal research was done in this sector was in 1995, with the publication of the â��MacDougall Reportâ��

7
.

This was instrumental in the creation of jobs for librarians in the then health boards and voluntary hospitals.
Following this, a second edition of the Standards for Irish health libraries was published in 2004

8
. Standards were an

important benchmark for quality improvement initiatives for all Irish health libraries. Fresh evidence was well
overdue for this sector. Secondly, the economic and political environment in Ireland led to staffing cuts, library
closures and redeployment of staff in the public sector. Lastly, the explosion of information or what is now called
â��big dataâ��, together with massive advancements in technology and the way doctors, nurses and patients access
information has changed radically. This progress in information technology had a direct impact on the way librarians
work and especially on physical libraries, which was something that needed evaluation in an informed way.

Methods

The HSLG Health Research Group convened in 2010. As the group is voluntary it was necessary to outsource the research.
A tender was published and in 2010 the contract was awarded to the Department of Information Science at Loughborough
University. The team at Loughborough adopted a mixed methods approach. Qualitative methods included a focus group and
interviews with key stakeholders in the Irish health sector namely the HSE, Department of Health and Children, HIQA,
INMO and users â�� nurses, doctors, and librarians. Quantitative methods included a survey of health library staff in
Ireland. Preliminary results were shared with the wider profession at the annual conference of the Library Association
of Ireland in 2011. Full results were shared with European librarians at the European Association for Health
Information and Libraries Conference in 2012

9
 and with US librarians at the Medical Library Association Conference in

2013.

Results

The result of the research was the publication of the â��SHeLLI Reportâ�� which was officially launched by the CEO of
the Royal College of Physicians in Ireland, in January 2012. The findings confirm that the profession is under threat
and that a skills gap will result if the economic and political climate does not change (i.e. the moratorium). The
sector is small with at least 75 library units in existence, of which 49 deliver services from hospitals. On a
positive note, there is an appreciation by stakeholders â�� doctors, nurses, managers â�� of the value of librarians
to their work. The library service in the health system in Ireland was also found to be professionally run. However
there is a lack of a collective body of evidence to demonstrate the value and impact of the work of librarians. Other
countries have published evidence demonstrating the vital role of librarians in the delivery of clinical services

3
. A

key recommendation is to build this body of evidence.

There is a perception amongst librarians that doctors, nurses and other health professionals are not clear on the
value or role of librarians in healthcare. This is something that our profession must tackle. It is recommended that
librarians market their expertise in EBM, information literacy, evidence to support corporate governance and
specialist information services to clinicians and other health professionals. A possible future role is that of a
â��clinical librarianâ��

10
. This involves a librarian working in clinical teams, attending clinical meetings, providing

evidence based information to support patient care and in some cases, being included on ward rounds. Another role is
that of â��Corporate Librarianâ�� - informing evidence based managerial decision-making and clinical governance. In
summary, recommendations arose in three strategic areas: build a body of evidence, promote the value of librarians and
develop staff and services.

Discussion

Since the publication of SHeLLI, the HSLG set up a SHeLLI working group made up of librarians working across the
health sector. The group has reviewed and prioritised recommendations and is in the process of drawing up action plans
around their implementation. The implementation process is more important now than ever particularly as the health
system is haemorrhaging staff. Within the HSE alone, since 2006, over one third of library staff have been lost.
Similar scaling down is happening in the academic and voluntary sectors. Doctors, nurses, health and social care
professionals are all essential to an operational health system. Librarians are too. The World Health Organisation
states that a well functioning health system â��requires a variety of institutional mechanismsâ�ƒwhich includes
arrangements to make information accessible to all involved, including communities, civil society, health
professionals and politiciansâ��.

11
 Making information accessible to all is what librarians do best.

The recent annual conference of the HSLG showcased initiatives that librarians in Ireland are spearheading (Table 1).
They include the beginnings of a clinical librarian model. The HSE in various locations have developed a clinical
query service. This enables any health professional working in the HSE to submit their query online and receive
results of a literature search by email in return. In determining the impact of such a service, Dalton reported that
responders to a survey evaluating the service in a six month period showed that 93% of staff found that information
provided by the library had saved them time, and 86% claimed it had influenced their decision on patient care,
clinical practice or policy. Over half of respondents indicated that risk or errors had also been reduced.

12

The National Cancer Control Programme is supported by HSE librarians with clinical queries. Beaumont and Connolly
Hospitals piloted the involvement of librarians in ward rounds, but although benefits were cited by clinicians, the
practice was deemed unsustainable in the current climate. Flynn found that attitudes of doctors to the inclusion of a
â��clinical informationistâ�� on a clinical team were mainly positive including: improving cliniciansâ�� access to
information, patient care, teaching and utilisation of evidence-based medicine and for continuing professional
development

13
. A librarian working in the Midwifery Department at Trinity College Dublin documented the impact of

information literacy courses he runs in improving the search skills of undergraduate midwifery students
14
. The

librarian at the Milford Care Centre reported on the positive impact of a bibliotherapy service she set up on the
ability of the bereaved to cope with their loss. These examples are a snapshot of the value librarians bring to the
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spectrum of the health system, from patients to students to clinical teams in hospitals. The HSLG is tasked with the
compilation of this evidence of value into a digestible piece for decision makers in our health system.

We are living in the information age. Doctors and other health professionals are time poor, while the volume and depth
of clinical information available is rich. The modern patient is more likely to be informed and self-sufficient than
patients of a previous generation. Patients are turning to the internet for help and information but how effective are
their searching skills? Clinicians have a role to play in improving the quality of information available on the
internet about health; however librarians once employed, could play a role in the organisation of this information and
in the education of consumers about finding, evaluating and using this information. The SHeLLI report advocates a role
for librarians in the provision of quality health information to the public.

In this era of lean thinking, can we afford to have a health system diminished of its librarians?

The message to doctors and health professionals is, in the words of author Neil Gaiman, â��Google can bring you back
100,000 answers, a librarian can bring you back the right one.â��

15
 With the support of health professionals,

librarians could be integrated into clinical teams and become an integral part of the health system. The embedded
librarian could advance evidence based practice and culture in the Irish health system of today and tomorrow.
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